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birth of a child, or takes leave in sev-
eral segments. The employer’s agree-
ment is not required, however, for 
leave during which the mother has a 
serious health condition in connection 
with the birth of her child or if the 
newborn child has a serious health con-
dition. 

(c) Leave may be taken intermit-
tently or on a reduced leave schedule 
when medically necessary for planned 
and/or unanticipated medical treat-
ment of a related serious health condi-
tion by or under the supervision of a 
health care provider, or for recovery 
from treatment or recovery from a se-
rious health condition. It may also be 
taken to provide care or psychological 
comfort to an immediate family mem-
ber with a serious health condition. 

(1) Intermittent leave may be taken 
for a serious health condition which re-
quires treatment by a health care pro-
vider periodically, rather than for one 
continuous period of time, and may in-
clude leave of periods from an hour or 
more to several weeks. Examples of 
intermittent leave would include leave 
taken on an occasional basis for med-
ical appointments, or leave taken sev-
eral days at a time spread over a period 
of six months, such as for chemo-
therapy. A pregnant employee may 
take leave intermittently for prenatal 
examinations or for her own condition, 
such as for periods of severe morning 
sickness. An example of an employee 
taking leave on a reduced leave sched-
ule is an employee who is recovering 
from a serious health condition and is 
not strong enough to work a full-time 
schedule. 

(2) Intermittent or reduced schedule 
leave may be taken for absences where 
the employee or family member is in-
capacitated or unable to perform the 
essential functions of the position be-
cause of a chronic serious health condi-
tion even if he or she does not receive 
treatment by a health care provider. 

(d) There is no limit on the size of an 
increment of leave when an employee 
takes intermittent leave or leave on a 
reduced leave schedule. However, an 
employer may limit leave increments 
to the shortest period of time that the 
employer’s payroll system uses to ac-
count for absences or use of leave, pro-
vided it is one hour or less. For exam-

ple, an employee might take two hours 
off for a medical appointment, or 
might work a reduced day of four hours 
over a period of several weeks while 
recuperating from an illness. An em-
ployee may not be required to take 
more FMLA leave than necessary to 
address the circumstance that precip-
itated the need for the leave, except as 
provided in §§ 825.601 and 825.602. 

§ 825.204 May an employer transfer an 
employee to an ‘‘alternative posi-
tion’’ in order to accommodate 
intermittent leave or a reduced 
leave schedule? 

(a) If an employee needs intermittent 
leave or leave on a reduced leave sched-
ule that is foreseeable based on planned 
medical treatment for the employee or 
a family member, including during a 
period of recovery from a serious 
health condition, or if the employer 
agrees to permit intermittent or re-
duced schedule leave for the birth of a 
child or for placement of a child for 
adoption or foster care, the employer 
may require the employee to transfer 
temporarily, during the period the 
intermittent or reduced leave schedule 
is required, to an available alternative 
position for which the employee is 
qualified and which better accommo-
dates recurring periods of leave than 
does the employee’s regular position. 
See § 825.601 for special rules applicable 
to instructional employees of schools. 

(b) Transfer to an alternative posi-
tion may require compliance with any 
applicable collective bargaining agree-
ment, federal law (such as the Ameri-
cans with Disabilities Act), and State 
law. Transfer to an alternative position 
may include altering an existing job to 
better accommodate the employee’s 
need for intermittent or reduced leave. 

(c) The alternative position must 
have equivalent pay and benefits. An 
alternative position for these purposes 
does not have to have equivalent du-
ties. The employer may increase the 
pay and benefits of an existing alter-
native position, so as to make them 
equivalent to the pay and benefits of 
the employee’s regular job. The em-
ployer may also transfer the employee 
to a part-time job with the same hour-
ly rate of pay and benefits, provided 
the employee is not required to take 
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more leave than is medically nec-
essary. For example, an employee de-
siring to take leave in increments of 
four hours per day could be transferred 
to a half-time job, or could remain in 
the employee’s same job on a part-time 
schedule, paying the same hourly rate 
as the employee’s previous job and en-
joying the same benefits. The employer 
may not eliminate benefits which oth-
erwise would not be provided to part- 
time employees; however, an employer 
may proportionately reduce benefits 
such as vacation leave where an em-
ployer’s normal practice is to base such 
benefits on the number of hours 
worked. 

(d) An employer may not transfer the 
employee to an alternative position in 
order to discourage the employee from 
taking leave or otherwise work a hard-
ship on the employee. For example, a 
white collar employee may not be as-
signed to perform laborer’s work; an 
employee working the day shift may 
not be reassigned to the graveyard 
shift; an employee working in the 
headquarters facility may not be reas-
signed to a branch a significant dis-
tance away from the employee’s nor-
mal job location. Any such attempt on 
the part of the employer to make such 
a transfer will be held to be contrary to 
the prohibited acts of the FMLA. 

(e) When an employee who is taking 
leave intermittently or on a reduced 
leave schedule and has been transferred 
to an alternative position, no longer 
needs to continue on leave and is able 
to return to full-time work, the em-
ployee must be placed in the same or 
equivalent job as the job he/she left 
when the leave commenced. An em-
ployee may not be required to take 
more leave than necessary to address 
the circumstance that precipitated the 
need for leave. 

§ 825.205 How does one determine the 
amount of leave used where an em-
ployee takes leave intermittently or 
on a reduced leave schedule? 

(a) If an employee takes leave on an 
intermittent or reduced leave schedule, 
only the amount of leave actually 
taken may be counted toward the 12 
weeks of leave to which an employee is 
entitled. For example, if an employee 
who normally works five days a week 

takes off one day, the employee would 
use 1/5 of a week of FMLA leave. Simi-
larly, if a full-time employee who nor-
mally works 8-hour days works 4-hour 
days under a reduced leave schedule, 
the employee would use 1/2 week of 
FMLA leave each week. 

(b) Where an employee normally 
works a part-time schedule or variable 
hours, the amount of leave to which an 
employee is entitled is determined on a 
pro rata or proportional basis by com-
paring the new schedule with the em-
ployee’s normal schedule. For example, 
if an employee who normally works 30 
hours per week works only 20 hours a 
week under a reduced leave schedule, 
the employee’s ten hours of leave 
would constitute one-third of a week of 
FMLA leave for each week the em-
ployee works the reduced leave sched-
ule. 

(c) If an employer has made a perma-
nent or long-term change in the em-
ployee’s schedule (for reasons other 
than FMLA, and prior to the notice of 
need for FMLA leave), the hours 
worked under the new schedule are to 
be used for making this calculation. 

(d) If an employee’s schedule varies 
from week to week, a weekly average 
of the hours worked over the 12 weeks 
prior to the beginning of the leave pe-
riod would be used for calculating the 
employee’s normal workweek. 

§ 825.206 May an employer deduct 
hourly amounts from an employee’s 
salary, when providing unpaid 
leave under FMLA, without affect-
ing the employee’s qualification for 
exemption as an executive, adminis-
trative, or professional employee, or 
when utilizing the fluctuating 
workweek method for payment of 
overtime, under the Fair Labor 
Standards Act? 

(a) Leave taken under FMLA may be 
unpaid. If an employee is otherwise ex-
empt from minimum wage and over-
time requirements of the Fair Labor 
Standards Act (FLSA) as a salaried ex-
ecutive, administrative, or professional 
employee (under regulations issued by 
the Secretary), 29 CFR Part 541, pro-
viding unpaid FMLA-qualifying leave 
to such an employee will not cause the 
employee to lose the FLSA exemption. 
This means that under regulations cur-
rently in effect, where an employee 
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